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Community Development Department 

801-399-8765  //  2380 Washington Blvd. Suite 250, Ogden, UT 84401  //  swilkinson@webercountyutah.gov 
#WinninginWeber 

Date:  May 6, 2022 

To:  Weber County Board of County Commissioners 

From:  Sean Wilkinson, AICP  
  Director, Community Development Department 
   
Subject: Request for approval of a donation of “Prop 1 Funds” in the amount of $10,560 to Trails 

Foundation of Northern Utah for a concept report on the Pineview Loop Pathway 
extension from North Arm Trailhead to the Pineview Spillway 

 
Agenda Date: May 17, 2022 
 
Documents: Exhibit A:   TFNU request letter for concept report funding     
  Exhibit B:     Concept report proposal 
  Exhibit C:     Memorandum of Understanding (Approved February 4, 2020) 
 

Summary: 
Trails Foundation of Northern Utah (TFNU) is requesting a donation of “Prop 1 funds” in the amount of 
$10,560 for a concept report on the Pineview Loop Pathway extension from North Arm Trailhead to the 
Pineview spillway (see Exhibit A). The concept report will provide information about safety, trail alignment 
and connectivity, and a cost estimate. 
  
The requested donation will come from the County option sales and use tax for highways and public 
transit, also known as “Prop 1 funds.” Weber County is authorized to use Prop 1 funds for specific 
transportation-related purposes described in state law, including “the development, construction, 
maintenance, or operation of” certain thoroughfares and trails.  
 
On February 4, 2020, the County Commission approved a memorandum of understanding (MOU) with 
TFNU (under its former business name, Weber Pathways) for all future Prop 1 Fund donations. This MOU 
eliminates the need for a separate agreement with each donation request. TFNU will apply to the County 
for future Prop 1 Fund donations and reference this MOU as the basis for compliance and approval. 
 
Weber County allocated $200,000 of the 2022 Prop 1 fund budget for pathway maintenance. This is the 
first funding request. The remaining balance is $189,440. 
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Commissioners-  
 
Trails Foundation of Northern Utah (TFNU) has worked on building and 
developing the Pineview Loop Pathway (PLP) for over 10 years. The 
Pineview Loop Pathway is now showing the effects of age and use. Some 
areas needing repair are becoming safety hazards for thousands of users 
that bike and walk on this trail annually. The PLP is the backbone of the 
Ogden Valley trail system and needs to be kept in the best conditions to 
serve not only the residents but the many tourists that visit the area.  
 
TFNU would like to investigate the feasibility of completing the Pineview 
Loop Pathway from the North Arm Trailhead to the Dam spillway.  We 
would like to use Project Engineering Consultants (PEC) at a cost of $10,560 
to do the initial concept report.  Once done, TFNU can work with 
stakeholders to understand the feasibility of building a pathway along UT-
158.  
 
Trails Foundation of Northern Utah feels this would be an excellent use of 
the Prop 1 funds to continue the PLP around the dam and provide safe 
active transportation. 
 
Again, we thank you for all your support.  
 
Thank you, 

 
 
Aric W. Manning 
Executive Director 
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March 1, 2022 
 
Trails Foundation Northern Utah 
Attn. Alan Wheelwright 
298 24th Street, Ste 325 
Ogden, UT 84401 
awheelwright@gmail.com 
 
RE: Pineview Trail- North Fork to Dam-Concept Report 
 
Dear Alan; 
 
Project Engineering Consultants, Ltd. (PEC) is pleased to submit a scope and fee to prepare a 
Concept Report for a new trail near Pineview Reservoir that extends from the North Fork 
Trailhead to the Dam, approximately 4 miles.  The new trail concept will have a few variations 
evaluated to determine best alignment for a proposed trail as well as improvements to the 
existing trail alignment.  
 
SCOPE OF WORK 

 
1. Concept Report 

PEC will a concept report that contains the following: 
 
1. Purpose and Need for the project- existing connections 
2. Safety deficiencies and traffic data for the project area 
3. Alternatives Analysis of potential alignments 
4. Discussion regarding trail connectivity 
5. Proposed alignment with project elements (stream crossings, intersection conflict 

resolutions, typical cross section, etc.).  
 

2. Engineer’s Cost Estimate 
PEC will create an Engineer’s Cost Estimate for construction activities based on the concept 
report using the UDOT template for Concept Reports. 

 
Summary of Fees for Planning Activities 

 
Task Description    Fee 

1. 
2. 

Concept Report (80 hours) 
Engineer’s Cost Estimate (hours) 

$  9,600.00 
$960.00  

Total $10,560.00 
 

Proposal Clarifications 
 
The following represent clarifications to the PEC proposal: 

• Concept Report is based on UDOT format and standards 

• Trail design is based on AASHTO standards 
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Proposal Exclusions 

 
The following items are either not specifically identified in the Scope of Services section or are 
to be excluded from PEC's Scope of Services: 

a. Agency Fees and Permits (Impact Fees, Application, and Review Fees, etc.) 
b. Legal Documents, Title Reports, and Filing Fees 
c. Property or Right-of-Way acquisition 
d. Gaps/Overlaps and/or Boundary Resolutions 
e. Dry Utility Design 
f. Off-site improvements including Drainage, Roadway, Grading, Utilities, etc. 
g. Traffic Impact Study (TIS) and Report 
h. Geotechnical Study 
i. Structural Engineering 
j. Extraordinary Requirements Placed on the Project by Governing Agencies  
k. Construction Staking 
l. Construction Administration/ Construction Management (CA/CM), Material Testing, and 

Special Inspections 
 
 

The project budget for the scope as outlined above is a lump sum of $10,560.00.  If additional 
meetings, analysis, design, or work that is outside this scope become necessary, at the client's 
written direction the work will be performed on a time and expenses basis based on our current 
fee schedule. This includes additional negotiations and all other procedures not specifically 
outlined within this scope as requested by the client. 
 
PEC looks forward to participating in this project. Please call us if you have any questions or 
comments concerning this proposed scope of work.  
 
Respectfully, 
Project Engineering Consultants, Ltd.  

 

 
Lars Anderson, PLA    

Principal & COO  
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